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Minutes of a Public Hearing of the Zoning Board of Appeals of the Village of North Barrington Held Tuesday, January 10, 2017 
AT 7:30 P.m. at the North Barrington Village Hall, 
111 Old Barrington Road, In Said Village
1.
Call to Order & Roll Call 

At 7:30 P.M.  Chairman Cifonelli called the Public Hearing to order and the Deputy Village Clerk called the roll: 

Present in Person:   
Chairman John Cifonelli, Vice Chair Joe DiPino, Marilyn McAlester and Bryan McGonigal 
            Absent:

Mary Lou Ballerini, Rick Cavenaugh and Craig Shully 
Also Present:

Kris Lennon, Deputy Village Clerk


M/M Dan Twohig, 205 Orchard Road

2.
Approve Minutes from the October 12, 2016 Public Hearing 

The Minutes of the October 12, 2016 Public Hearing were made available to the Board. 
Chairman Cifonelli asked if anyone wished to comment on the October 12, 2016 Public Hearing Minutes.

No one wished to comment.
Motion: Vice Chair DiPino moved that the Minutes of the October 12, 2016 Public Hearing be approved; seconded by Bryan McGonigal.
Discussion: There was some discussion.
Vote on Motion
By Roll Call: 
Ayes: 
Chairman Cifonelli, Vice Chair DiPino, Marilyn McAlester and 

Bryan McGonigal 
Nays: 
None

Absent: 
Mary Lou Ballerini, Rick Cavenaugh and Craig Shully
Abstain: 
None
Chairman Cifonelli declared the Minutes of the October 12, 2016 Public Hearing approved and put on file. 
Chairman Cifonelli welcomed the audience to the public hearing and asked that any person wishing to speak during the public hearing, be sworn in. The witnesses were sworn in. 
3.
The following variations are requested in the petition submitted by Mr. & Mrs. 
Dan Twohig to construct a 236 s.f. sun room addition for the property located at 
205 Orchard Road, North Barrington, IL 60010.
Zoning Variations Needed:

ZR-10-1-2(B) and  

ZR-10-4-2(A,1,b):        
A non-conforming building or use shall not be expanded.

The premises at 205 Orchard Road (Lots 5 thru 8 in Block 28 of 

Biltmore Country Estates Unit No. 1) are legal non-conforming in the R-3 (40,000 s.f.) Zoning District by reason of lot area and building setback.  The area of the subject property is approximately 30,927 s.f. rather than the 40,000 s.f. minimum required for properties in the R-3 District.  The existing house is located approximately 14 ft. from the front property line rather than the required 30 ft. front yard setback.
Chairman Cifonelli explained the proposed zoning variations needed and highlighted Building and Zoning Officer Kelly Rafferty’s denial letter noting that the proposed addition complies with Village Zoning Regulations with regards to setbacks, building height and lot coverage. The premises at 205 Orchard are considered legal non-conforming in the R-3 Zoning District by reason of lot area and building setback. The Village Zoning Regulations prevent the proposed addition to the home as a non-conforming building or use may not be expanded unless a zoning variation is granted by the Village Board and a public hearing before the ZBA.

Zoning Board of Appeals (ZBA) Chairman Cifonelli invited the applicant(s) to address the Board. 

Dan Towhig, 205 Orchard Road, addressed the ZBA and noted that he and his wife have been residents of North Barrington for 18 years. He noted that they have always wanted to do an addition to their house in order to expand their home and open up the back area. Mr. Twohig explained that they have a hill-side ranch and that the addition would be located in the lower level and open up into the backyard which overlooks a wooded area and lake. 
Chairman Cifonelli noted that the Twohig’s residence is a landmark house and that there are no setback issues regarding the addition. It was noted that the proposed addition is a four-season room.

There was brief discussion regarding the construction of the proposed addition and the HVAC System. Mr. Twohig noted that he may look at installing floor heaters versus a Space Pak system.  
Chairman Cifonelli noted that the proposed addition was a reasonable expansion and did not encroach on any neighbor’s property. 
Chairman Cifonelli noted that the Village Health Officer had no objections to the variation request.
It was noted that the Village Forester required a cash bond in the amount of $2,000 to guarantee the protection of all existing trees with the Tree Preservation Area. Tree protection fencing was also recommended for the 36-inch maple in the front of the house.
There were no objections from any neighbors. It was noted that the Village received an email from a resident who resides at 510 Beachview Lane noting that she had no concerns or objections to the proposed room addition.
Chairman Cifonelli asked if there were any questions or comments from the ZBA.

No one wished to speak.

Motion: Vice Chair DiPino moved to approve the zoning variations request for the construction of a 
sun room for the property located at 205 Orchard Road pursuant to the Plat of Survey prepared by

Barrington Engineering last dated 2/10/98, a site plan prepared by Greengard, Inc. dated 11/21/16

and architectural plans prepared by R. Donald Johnson dated 10/14/16; seconded by Marilyn McAlester. 
Discussion: There was some discussion.
Vote on Motion
By Roll Call: 
Ayes: 
Chairman Cifonelli, Vice Chair DiPino, Marilyn McAlester and 

Bryan McGonigal 

Nays: 
None

Absent: 
Mary Lou Ballerini, Rick Cavenaugh and Craig Shully
Abstain: 
None
Chairman Cifonelli declared the motion approved and noted that the Zoning Board of Appeals would make a favorable recommendation to the Village Board. It was noted that the Village Board meeting is scheduled for January 25th and encouraged the applicants to attend.

4.
Public Comment

No one wished to speak.

5.
Adjournment 

There being no further business to come before the Board, Vice Chair DiPino moved to adjourn the Public Hearing Meeting; seconded by Bryan McGonigal.
The voice vote was unanimous in favor.
At 7:44 p.m. Chairman Cifonelli declared the meeting adjourned. 

These Minutes were approved by the Zoning Board of Appeals at a Public Meeting held 

May 9, 2017.

Attest:________________________
Kris Lennon, Deputy Village Clerk
